TOWN OF WINDHAM

PRELIMINARY BUDGET HEARING



NOVEMBER 9, 2017

& TOWN BOARD MEETING


371 State Route 296, Hensonville, NY




Present: Supervisor: Robert J. Pelham

   Councilmen: Wayne Van Valin, Donald Murray, Ian Peters & Stephen Walker

   Town Clerk: Bonnie Poehmel
Also Present: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington, Town Attorney Larry Gardner, Police Chief Karl Gonzalez, David Weiman and Mike Ryan Mountain Eagle
Absent: Delaware Engineering John Brust & Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie
The Supervisor called the Preliminary Budget Meeting to order at 6:45 p.m. and opened with the Pledge of Allegiance.
PRELIMINARY BUDGET: Supervisor Pelham read the legal notice advertising for this public hearing on the Preliminary Budget for the Fiscal Year 2018 and opened the floor for questions or comments.  No one was present at this time for any comments.  Supervisor Pelham asked for a motion to recess the budget hearing @ 6:49 pm was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy. David Weiman came in and asked to see the Preliminary Budget at this time he has no questions.  Supervisor Pelham made a motion to re-open the hearing at 7:00 pm, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one vacancy. Supervisor Pelham asked if there were any questions about the budget.  David Weiman asked about what the increases were in the insurances.  Supervisor Pelham stated that our health insurance had gone up 5% and we had to change carriers to keep that at the lower rate. Councilman Murray stated that the Supervisor was able to offer employees a basic health insurance plan to choose or a buy up health insurance plan to choose with more benefits at a higher premium that the employees would have to buy.  Councilman Murray stated that the NYS Retirement Fund had stayed stable this year. NYS Comptroller’s Office wants us to keep our tax rate cap at 2% we are actually at 1.84 %.  If there were no other questions, the Supervisor would like to entertain a motion close this hearing at 7:02 pm.  A motion to approve closing the hearing was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.
The Supervisor would like to entertain a motion to open the REGULAR TOWN BOARD MEETING at 7:02 pm motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.   
THE MINUTES OF THE OCTOBER 26, 2017 TOWN BOARD MEETING were approved as typed on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.

First order of business Supervisor Pelham would like to make a motion to appoint Steve Walker to the Town Board as Councilman, as he won the election to fill an unexpired two-year seat, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor.

1.DELAWARE ENGINEERING:  Supervisor Pelham noted John Brust would not be here tonight as John thought that Evergreen was making such good progress.
2.RENEWAL APPLICATION FOR OUTSIDE SEWER DISTRICT: Copper Ridge Sewer Work Corp, Tom Poelker has paid $300.00 to renew 6 residential EDUs for the following properties: Tax Map #95.00-2-2; 95.00-2-3; 95.00-2-4; 95.00-2-5; 95.00-2-6; & 95.00-2-7. The Board has noted the renewal.
3.REQUEST TO USE CENTRE PROPERTY: Sean Doolan, Uncle Sam Comedy Jam is asking for permission for Monday, November 13, 2017 @ 10 am to 2 pm for a free show to the WAJ 4th Grade class.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.  The Windham Public Library is hosting a Holiday Make & Take Essential Oils 
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and is asking for permission for Thursday, November 30, 2017 @ 6-8 pm. A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with all in favor.
4.TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #37 OF 2017: (this will go out as a public notice as we are finishing South Street for additional funding) Superseding Bond  Resolution of the Town Of Windham, New York (The “Town”), Adopted November 9, 2017, Authorizing The Financing Of Improvements And Other Costs Related And Incidental Thereto, For Repairs, Replacements And Extensions Of Water Infrastructure Throughout The Town Of Windham And The Hamlet Of Hensonville Within Windham Water District No. 1; Estimating The Maximum Aggregate Cost Thereof To Be $7,283,000.00; Appropriating Said Amount Therefor And Authorizing The Issuance Of $7,283,000.00 Serial Bonds Of The Town To Finance Said Cost.  This Superseding Bond Resolution shall take effect immediately.  A motion to adopt resolution was made by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
5.TOWN CLERK’s MONTHLY REVENUE REPORT FOR OCTOBER: $7,740.07.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
6.TOWN JUSTICE REPORT FOR OCTOBER:  Justice Maureen McCarthy $930.00 noted by the Board.
7.TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #38 OF 2017: Whereas a group of 6 properties in the Town of Windham Sidewalk District are delinquent in sidewalk payments; these properties are delinquent in the amount of $648.12; now therefore, be it resolved, these amounts are to be included in the Tax Rolls as a charge against the real properties concerned.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Walker, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor. TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #39 OF 2017: Whereas a group of 99 properties in the Town of Windham Sewer District are delinquent in sewer payments; these properties are delinquent in the amount of $22,350.17; now therefore, be it resolved, these amounts are to be included in the Tax Rolls as a charge against the real properties concerned.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor. TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #40 OF 2017: the following resolution was proposed to transfer funds to balance the Sewer District accounts.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.  GENERAL FUND RESOLUTION #17 OF 2017: the following resolution was proposed to transfer funds to balance the General Fund accounts.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with all in favor. WATER DISTRICT RESOLUTION #24 OF 2017: Whereas a group of 54 properties in the Town of Windham Water District are delinquent in water payments; these properties are delinquent in the amount of $33,288.33; now therefore, be it resolved, these amounts are to be included in the Tax Rolls as a charge against the real properties concerned.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor.
8.ASSOCIATION OF TOWNS along with the Office of the State Comptroller are co-sponsoring key training opportunities for the newly elected and appointed town officials; Town Officials Schools being held January 10-12, 2018 at the Albany Marriott in Albany, NY and the 2018 Annual Meeting & Training School February 18-21, 2018 at New York Marriott Marquis, in New York, NY.  Councilman Murray, Councilman Peters and Kathy Murray newly elected Tax Collector is interested in attending the Albany classes.  Town of Windham’s Annual Town Association Membership Dues for the year beginning January 1, 2018 as authorized by Article 8 of the Town Law.  Dues are $1,200.00.  These dues are computed from the latest complete information of your town’s “Total Town Revenue” as reported to the Office of the State Comptroller. A motion to approve payment of these dues was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor.
9.HIGHWAY REPORT: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington was present. Received a complaint that the Cemetery on Old Road had a tree down on top of one of the Civil War stones.  There was no way a machine could be brought into that cemetery so the newly hired part time highway guy cut and blocked the wood and carried it out.  All the Autumn Flags are all down and put away for the year. Switching gears from summer to winter all the equipment and sand/salt is ready to go. The snowblade is in.
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10.AMBULANCE REPORT: Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie was absent.  Supervisor Pelham spoke to Davia as the new rig 96-1 is four wheel-drive and it is recommended by Suda to have snow tires. The new snow tires are priced at $1,020.96 and 96-2 will also need new snow tires and they are priced at $899.78.  A motion to approve purchase of snow tires for 96-1 and 96-2 was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.
11.POLICE REPORT: Police Chief Karl Gonzalez was present. Winter tires are on 385.   The Chief will need permission to purchase 4 new winter tires for 386.  They have been priced at $141.00 plus mounting and balance each.  A motion to purchase the winter tires was made by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor. Wednesday night the metal detector for the Court was used and all went well. The hand wand was borrowed from Greene County Sherriff’s office a new wand has been ordered from Galls and purchased through the Court budget.  PARKS Jeri Miltenberger is working on painting the signs once they are done will take the signs to Greene County Signs for the white lettering.
12.COMMITTEES REPORT: Councilman Peters meet last week with the ARB members on their feedback for the changes in the sign law and what their concerns are.  They are concerned about the Board staying on top of the Code Enforcement Officer.  Supervisor Pelham stated there is a resident on Biff Andrus/Siam Road with a lot of lighting every night and the Town has received a lot of complaints from the neighbors.  The Code Enforcement Officer is working with the homeowners concerning this problem.  Councilman Walker has received phone calls on this same property concerning the lighting problem as they are too bright and shine in other people’s houses. David Weiman stated the lights are a distraction to drivers.  Councilman Van Valin has nothing to report on at this time. Councilman Murray has spoken to Charlie Albertson as he is back to work for GNH Lumber. Charlie is very thankful for the immediate response of Officer Greg Paspalis and the Windham Ambulance people.  He would like Officer Paspalis to stop by as he would like to personally thank him for saving his life. The Association of Towns is offering another free conference in Troy on budgeting and would like to go to that. Congratulations to everyone for winning their elected seat. Supervisor Pelham noted again that the Thanksgiving Meeting will be rescheduled to Tuesday, November 21, 2017 @ 7pm.  Town Attorney Larry Gardner has nothing to report on at this time.  Water Superintendent Kyle Schwarz has spoken to Supervisor Pelham concerning the reading of water meters as there are several residence/businesses that are not letting Kyle in to or on their property to read the water meters.  What can we do?  Larry will check into this with the Association of Towns.  
COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC: David Weiman would like to have Councilman Peters bring a draft copy of the sign law they are proposing to change to the Planning Board for their review as well.  Councilman Peters can come to the next Planning Board meeting next week.
ACCOUNT BALANCES AND BUDGET COMPARISIONS November 9, 2017 files were made available for the Board to review.
GENERAL FUND WARRANT #21-G contained vouchers #806-824, totaling $12,246.53 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

HIGHWAY FUND WARRANT #21 contained vouchers #191-204, totaling $10,682.81 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
SEWER DISTRICT FUND WARRANT #21 contained vouchers #294-305, totaling $11,498.14 was audited and approved on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

STREETLIGHTING FUND WARRANT #11 contained vouchers #87-93, totaling $274.32 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters with all in favor.
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CWC STORMWATER WARRANT #11 contained voucher #12, totaling $5,110.00 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

NY RISING WARRANT #8 (Culvert CO 56 & Generators) contained voucher #8, totaling $8,161.20 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

GENERAL FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #22-P for General contained 6 claims, totaling $7,125.09 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.  Ambulance payroll contained 21 claims, totaling $12,814.19 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor. Police payroll contained 9 claims, totaling $7,690.62                was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman         Peters, with all in favor.

HIGHWAY PAYROLL WARRANT #22-P contained 5 claims, totaling $6,621.50 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

SEWER DISTRICT FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #22-P contained 3 claims, totaling $192.00 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

With no other business motion to close the regular board meeting @ 7:25 pm was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.  Motion to re-open the board meeting @ 7:25 pm as the Preliminary Budget for the Fiscal Year 2018 has to be adopted.  A motion to adopt the budget was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
The meeting adjourned at 7:26 p.m. on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
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